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Extraordinary East Sussex College Group (ESCG) Board meeting 
MINUTES
	Date
	7 May 2019
	Time
	13.45-14.45

	Venue
	Corporation Room, Eastbourne

	Chair
	Henry Ball

	Membership: Henry Ball (Chair), Tony Campbell (Vice Chair), Clive Cooke, Lucas Berhane, Kevin Cowley, Mark Fisher, Eddie Flyte, Diana Garnham, Peggy Hall, Steve Hedges, Russell Higginbotham, Simon Hubbard, Ian Jungius, Vic Kempner, Ian Mehrtens, Caroline McKiddie, Joanne Rogers, Marie Sangster, Gill Short, Derek Stevens 


	Apologies: Pat Farmer, Eddie Flyte, Russell Higginbotham, Vic Kempner, Joanne Rogers, Derek Stevens, Kevin Cowley


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies

· Apologies were received from Russell Higginbotham, Pat Farmer, Eddie Flyte, Vic Kempner, Joanne Rogers, Derek Stevens, and Kevin Cowley. 
· Mark Fisher, Caroline Mckiddie and Gill Short dialled into the meeting. 

· Henry Ball welcomed members to the meeting and thanked them for their efforts in attending at short notice. 
	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

Mark Fisher declared that he is an employee of Sussex University, is a member of the Council of that University and is a trustee of Age Concern.

Simon Hubbard declared that he is an employee of Hastings Borough Council. 


	 

	3) 
	Supplemental Agreement: Eastbourne Sports Park 

Tim Hulme joined the meeting at 13.50. 
Members asked that, in future, the minutes of the CIC meeting and any legal advice supplied to that Committee be supplied with the recommendation from the Committee. Tim Hulme agreed that this would be circulated after the meeting. 
He explained that the original agreement for the Sports Park had been made in 2000 by SDC for joint use with Eastbourne Borough Council. It is used by the College for students and staff. The County Council wishes to release a portion of land which abuts the David Lloyd Centre and the Hospice for building a free school for SEND purposes. This will have little or no impact on the College. 

There is a property at Willingdon Road called the Chalk Pit which is leased to the County Council, it is hoped that this agreement might enable ESCC to relocate and therefore potentially release the Chalk Pit for sale.

AGREED: THE BOARD AGREED TO APPROVE THE EXECUTION (UNDER SEAL) OF A SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT TO THE EXISTING LEASE OF EASTBOURNE SPORTS PARK
Tim Hulme left the meeting at 14.00
	Tim Hulme/

Dir Gov

	4) 
	Consideration of an extension of a term of office of a governor 

Tony Campbell apologised that he had requested the convening of an extraordinary meeting as he was not present at the previous one in March. He had felt strongly that there was a necessity to revisit the decision on the extension of the term of office of a governor. He added that he had, himself, been asked as a trustee of Brighton and Arundel Diocese to serve an additional year outside the norm due to exceptional circumstances.

He explained that the Board should consider that:

· The governor  has extensive experience gleaned from the capital project at Station Plaza 
· With an extension of an extra year, this experience could be retained for the good of the College. 
· The governor  has been very supportive of the College for the last 18 years

· His support of the finances during the merger demonstrates his commitment and value to the College. 

Henry Ball added that a meeting of the Chair, Vice Chair and CEO had looked at the steers upon which the Board had made the decision which were:
· There might be another governor who could suitably lead the CIC 

· The governor  could become a co-opted member rather than be renewed as a Board member. 
The meeting concluded that there was not another member with the same level of experience and knowledge of the finances of the Group. These are considered to be key attributes necessary for the Chair of the CIC. Further, the meeting concluded that it was essential that the Chair of the CIC was a full and voting member of the Board as the CIC is so critical to the Group and its future. 
The Chair then asked Ra Hamilton-Burns, Governance Advisor, to make a statement of clarification on the situation. She explained:
· That there seemed to be some misunderstanding as the term ‘illegal’ is not one used in governance and that governance professionals spoke in terms of statutory requirement and compliance. 

· The Governance team was very clear that it is within the powers of the Board to resolve to renew the member for a further term

· The advice of the external parties, the FE Commissioner and Eversheds is that this would not reflect best practice. 

· It would also not recognise the Nolan’s report on standards in public life 
 

· The decision would breach the Group’s own instrument and articles via its standing orders and its adoption of the AoC Code of Good Governance for English Colleges

· The Board may use its powers to reflect on the matter, recognise the guidance and the advice from the CEO, Chair and Vice Chair and resolve to ‘comply or explain’. 

Clive Cooke then said that he was grateful for an opportunity to share professional views with the Board and to Tony Campbell for requesting an extraordinary meeting to discuss the matter. He emphasised the importance of the relationship between the CIC Committee, Estates Strategy and Finances of the College alongside GCSE English and Maths.

He outlined the following areas of concern:

1. He feels that he definitely did not convey at the previous meeting the role that the CIC Committee plays in terms of addressing risks that the College faces with both the estates strategy and the finances.

2. To have a Chair that does not understand the stresses and strains of the finance committee and the estates strategy would not serve the College well.

a. The Group has falling student numbers up to 18/19 which will be addressed by the estates strategy. GBMet and BHASVIC are expanding and building new estates to attract students – therefore the Group needs to move fast to address these threats
b. A serious cashflow shortage is forecast in March 2020 (identified at the December 2018 meeting). The executive team advised the Board that it would not be prudent to go to the ESFA for money in March 2020 but recommended going to Barclays who are more likely to agree to an increased overdraft facility if they can see a robust strategy for improving the group’s financial health in the medium and long term. 

c. Marginal levels of funding for all courses means that it is unlikely that the Group could ever build up internal cash reserves. Therefore the CIC Committee is needed to mastermind the build of ‘Station Plazas’ at Eastbourne and Lewes and to put cash into the bank for the future.

d. The lack of cash in the foreseeable future is likely to trigger formulaic covenants which might be offset by the Estates Strategy.

3. Barclays has indicated they would be happy to extend the overdrafts for March and April 2020 to cover the projected cash flow deficit if: 

i. The Group has an integrated finance and estates strategy

ii. Clear objectives to reduce provision, land receipts and a strategy to bolster the Group’s coffers. 

4. Two names were suggested at the March 2019 meeting as potential alternatives for the CIC committee – neither of which is deemed suitable right now, for different reasons.

5. He had spoken to Eversheds himself and they advised the following:  

i. the decision to appoint any governor is for the board itself
ii. A key overriding duty of the Board is to safeguard its assets and the Board must do what is in the best interest of the College.

iii. Therefore the College should adopt a position after robust debate of either comply or explain. 

Therefore, due to the weight of accountability at this moment in time, the speed of the project and the experience required, Clive Cooke believes that the best decision would be to extend the term of office of the Governor for one year. He feels that the Governor  is the only person on the Board with the skills profile and the time to support the CIC Committee. The governor  is hard working and is willing to commit to this accountable role. He considers that the risk of having a CIC Chair who does not understand the College Finances dwarfs the risk of breaking the codes and best practice. He added that there would be an opportunity for the Chair of the search committee to work closely with the CIC Chair to develop the membership of the Committee going forward. 
Redacted  - lengthy discussion about a specific Governor 

AGREED: THE BOARD AGREED THAT THE TERM OF OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR SHOULD BE EXTENDED BY TWELVE MONTHS DUE TO THE EXCEPTIONAL CIRCUMSTANCES DETAILED ABOVE TO 31.7.20 

The meeting closed at 15.00
	 

	5)
	AOB notified in advance to the Director of Governance

There was none. 
	


� https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/336840/1stInquiry_Summary.pdf


� https://www.aoc.co.uk/sites/default/files/Code%20of%20Good%20Governance%20for%20English%20Colleges%20FINAL.pdf





1
PAGE  
1

[image: image2.jpg]Sussex
Coast
College
Hastings



